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Welcome back to Term 3
Practice Leader update from Angela

Over the last few months, I have been visiting RTLB through regional meetings to gain a better understanding of practice strengths and issues.  I will continue to do this as your feedback is a significant contribution to the development of the Ministry’s  work programme to support RTLB  practice.  

Part of my role is to ensure that RTLB are kept up to date with key developments and initiatives that are relevant to their work. Some of you will no doubt know of these initiatives but hopefully there is something of interest here for everyone. 

Where possible web links and/or contact names have been included so you can find further information if required.
B4 School Well Child Check 

In February this year the Ministry of Health launched the Before School check (B4SC). The initiative enhances the opportunity for children with developmental delays, behavioural difficulties or disability to have access to support and services early in their lives where all the research indicates there is the opportunity for the greatest positive impact.  

The initiative involves a free universal health check for four year olds provided by registered nurses, supported by Vision Hearing Technicians, and cover general health, oral health, vision, hearing, behaviour and development.  

The check was piloted in the Counties-Manukau and Whanganui District Health Boards (DHBs). Four DHBs, Waikato, Lakes, Nelson Marlborough and Mid Central are due to start providing checks from 1 June 2008.  The remaining 17 DHBs are scheduled to begin providing the B4 School Checks by 31 August 2008.

The B4SC uses the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) to screen for behaviour concerns and the Parent Evaluation of Development Status (PEDS) for developmental issues including speech language concerns.

The SDQ is intended to assist identification of children who are at highest risk of developing severe behaviour problems to enable support to be provided to the child and family.  More information on the SDQ can be found at www.sdqinfo.com/b1.html
The PEDS is used to screen for general developmental issues. Two of the subscales also screen for parental concerns about speech and language. More information can be found at www.pedstest.com/
Some children will not have had the B4School check by the age of five and the intention is to provide the check at school entry. Later this year RTLB may become aware of 5 year olds in their clusters who are having this check using the school as  a base.
RTLB will increasingly find that children entering school will have had the B4School check and parents and guardians will be able to share with schools the check results and any services that resulted as an outcome of the check.

Further information about the B4School check can be found online at www.moh.govt.nz/moh.nsf/indexmh/childhealth-wellchildservcies-b4schoolcheck-professionals  
Update on Dyslexia
Many of you will be aware of the current work to identify students who require extra or different types of support to develop literacy skills. This involves examining international and national developments for strategies and approaches that are evidence based. 

The Ministry of Education situates dyslexia within a range of specific learning difficulties that requires a personalised approach that meets the needs of the student rather than specifying any particular intervention based on diagnosis. 
Actions achieved to date are:
· A literature review of dyslexia which is available for download on Te Kete Ipurangi (TKI) (www.tki.org.nz/r/literacy_numeracy/lit_dyslexia_e.php )
· A working definition of dyslexia which can be found at www.tki.org.nz/r/literacy_numeracy/lit_dyslexia_e.php
· A pamphlet for parents – Breaking down the barriers. Copies can be requested from Team Up (www.teamup.co.nz )
· Literacy Learning Progressions. This document was sent to all teachers and your cluster should have their own copy.

· Professional Development – the major literacy contracts for 2008 have developed explicit processes to identify the needs of ‘at risk’ students including those with dyslexia. The Literacy Professional Development Programme includes work to specifically trial the Literacy Learning Progressions in schools.

· Assessment tools – work is underway as part of an assessment review to scope an assessment tool that specifically focuses on phonological skills as the key indicator of dyslexia, as part of the development of the e-asTTle assessment library to support teachers.

· Literacy Online will go live in October 2008. This site will give information and guidance to teachers about dyslexia.
· A booklet is currently being developed to support teachers’ understanding of teaching and learning for students with dyslexia. It is part of the current series on special education needs and is due to be distributed to schools in August 2008.

· An online resource – Sounds and Words has just been released on TKI. This resource will assist teachers with teaching phonological awareness and spelling (http://soundsandwords.tki.org.nz).
· Policy work is underway to develop a nationally co-ordinated system of literacy interventions for students at risk of literacy underachievement.
RTLB are in a key position to support schools identify and cater for the needs of students who may require extra support to engage in the curriculum. The developments listed above will support you in this work. Resources will also be added to the ministry library.  Updates will be shared through your national co-ordinators. 

tips for autism
The ‘tips for autism’ course was first developed in 2000.  While based on evidence and practice from international research it has been developed for the New Zealand context.  The rationale for the approaches used is that no single intervention will be effective with every child, but with skills and knowledge the people who know the child best can build a programme that meets their current needs. 
‘tips for autism’ brings together, for four days, a child's team, which is likely to include the classroom teacher, teacher aide, parents and specialists. Team members work together to study ASD from the individual's perspective and develop a detailed plan for the child.
To find out more about the course please visit the website www.tipsforautism.org.nz 
The next course will be in Greymouth during August. If you have any further questions about attending the course or becoming a facilitator please contact keryn.mells@minedu.govt.nz
In addition all RTLB should now have a copy of the recently published NZ ASD Guideline. RTLB supporting students with autism may be interested in further developing their knowledge and skills. If you have not received your copy please email angela.litterickbiggs@minedu.govt.nz
ACC Funded Teacher Aide Support Evaluation
As part of your work you may meet students, either on your case load or as part of your school support, who receive Accident Compensation Corporation (ACC) funding.  ACC and Education both fund teacher aide assistance, specialist support, therapies, equipment and/or transport to children.  Therefore it is crucial that ACC and the education sector work together with the student, their family and school, to co-ordinate assessment and provision of support for a student whose claim for injury has been approved by ACC.  A protocol between ACC and the Ministry of Education has been developed to help facilitate this. You can view the protocol at www.minedu.govt.nz/index.cfm?layout=document&documentid=4779&data=l 
ACC have recently completed research into the provision for students that receive services. Key findings of potential interest to RTLB were: 

· Schools tended to use teacher aide support to enhance educational goals rather than contributing to the wider rehabilitative goals for  students;
· There is an over-dependency of some students on teacher aides.
Recommendations from the research include:

· Education support provided by ACC is extended from ACC funded teacher aide support to include tutoring, transition planning and work experience;
· Additional time is made available for case managers to assist ACC to work towards the rehabilitation goals for ACC claimant students;

· Communication and consultation is undertaken with the Ministry of Education and schools;

· A monitoring framework is developed for ACC claimant students and is implemented alongside the refinements of educational support.

If you would like an electronic copy of the executive summary of the final report please email claire.stearne@acc.co.nz
Incredible Years
The Incredible Years BASIC Parent programme is an award winning treatment for child conduct problems. The aim is to reduce challenging behaviours in children aged 2 – 12 years through increasing parent competence.  
The programme has been recognised internationally as an Empirically Supported Therapy.  This means that Incredible Years has been shown to have significant positive effects for children who display problematic/challenging behaviour in a number of randomised control group studies conducted in various countries. The programme has also been found to increase social competence and self-regulation in children. There are now six programmes available for parents including:

· A School Readiness programme

· PreSchool Basic Parent (for parents of children aged 2 – 6 years)

· School Age Basic Parent (for parents of children aged 6 – 12 years)

· Advance Parent (for parents who have completed either of the Basic courses)

· Infant Programme (for parents of babies 0 -12 months) 

· Toddler programme (for parents of 1 – 2 year olds). 

The Ministry of Education, Special Education (GSE) is increasingly using the Incredible Years BASIC Parent programmes as the intervention of first choice for children with challenging/severe challenging behaviour 3 – 12 years.  All GSE districts are evaluating outcomes for programme participants and their children for each course they deliver to parents.

As many of you would know, there are moves within Government to ensure that social, educational and health services are effectively coordinated for families and represent best practice.  This trend is shown in the Interagency Plan For Conduct Disorder/Severe Antisocial Behaviour 2007-2012 published by the Ministry of Social Development in 2007.

Within this context, ‘best practices’ are clearly understood to represent interventions and programmes whose effectiveness has been demonstrated in serious research studies.  The interagency initiative across Health, Education and Social Development is being guided by an Expert Advisory Group. These advisors are considering The Incredible Years as a programme option and preliminary assessment was recently undertaken using Ministry of Education, Special Education data as to the programmes effectiveness.

The evaluation of results was undertaken by Professor David Fergusson of the Christchurch Clinical School, University of Otago and it covered both the qualitative and quantitative data collected from 214 parents of 2.5 -8 year olds who had completed an Incredible Years Basic Parent programme with GSE. Professor Fergusson concluded that participation in the programme resulted in a substantial reduction in childhood problem behaviours, that the programme was equally effective for Māori and non Maori, that there were high levels of satisfaction with the programme (with 80 – 90% giving positive evaluations of various aspects of the programme) and that levels of satisfaction were similar for Māori and non Māori.  These results will be written up in two reports that will be available soon.
RTLB interested in finding out more about when the programme is next being delivered should contact their local GSE office. More information about the content of the programme can be found at www.incredilbeyears.com RTLB can also email lesley.stanley@minedu.govt.nz
INSTEP RESEARCH
In 2007/8 RTLB across the country were involved in INSTEP (Inservice Teacher Education Practice). INSTEP is a research and development project about the learning and practice of advisers, facilitators, resource teachers, and other inservice teacher educators. More information on the INSTEP project can be found at www.minedu.govt.nz/goto/11252
The Ministry of Education will be publishing the results from the research mid August on the TKI website in the Professional Development section. The resources will be made available to RTLB in due course.

For more information contact chris.harwood@minedu.govt.nz. 
Effective Interventions for Behaviour Challenges (EIBC) 2008 
The EIBC course, designed by Victoria University and Ministry of Education Special Education started last week with the first block course. EIBC is for Ministry of Education Special Education staff working alongside children with severe and challenging behaviour and almost 30 RTLB are participating in this year’s course.
The course covers the evidence-base for effective intervention, and includes ecological assessment, functional analysis, intervention planning, implementation and monitoring.  The bi-cultural focus ensures both Māori and non-Māori practitioners work together in a way that is informed by the cultural beliefs and values within tikanga Māori. 
From 2009 onwards Victoria University will be delivering the course online. 

Transition from primary to secondary schooling

In response to the need for more information within a New Zealand context, the Research Division of the Ministry of Education designed an in-depth exploratory study that  followed a diverse group of around 100 students as they moved through year 8-10.
The findings have just been published and will be of interest to RTLB working with this age group in terms of the systemic work carried out in secondary settings to support all students, meeting specific learning needs of year 8-10 students, and providing environments that foster engagement with education. 
The research division has published a brief flyer, a report on the asTTLe achievement data for students in the study, collected at four different times, and a report that focuses on ‘student voices’. A third report will be published later this year.
More information about the Students’ Transition from Primary to Secondary Schooling study will be posted on the web in due course. Hard copies will also be available on request. More information can be found at: www.educationcounts.govt.nz/themes/research/transition_primary_secondary or by emailing research.info@minedu.govt.nz 
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